Volume: 10 Number: 01 Year 2021 P 01 -31

Received:08/12/2020

Accepted:03/01/2021

Conditions of refugees & displaced families أوضاع اللاجئين والأسر النازحة

Prof. Ali Khashan* 1

¹ Former Minister of Justice, Founder Dean of Law school – Alguds University, dr.khashan@gmail.com

Abstract:

Our aim with the study was to first map the interplay of policies at the domestic and regional level affecting the refugees in Palestine and in some main host countries such as Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan and to address the key protection gaps between existing legal obligations and implementation on the ground.

Our second and key aim is to speak about the duties and responsibility that require third states outside the region to offer refugee and humanitarian status to the refugees in their territories.

Keywords: Refugees, displaced families.

الملخص:

نهدف من خلال هذا البحث لرسم خريطة لتفاعل السباسات على المستوبين المحلى والإقليمي، والتي تؤثر بدورها على اللاجئين في فلسطين وفي بعض البلدان المضيفة الرئيسية مثل تركيا ولبنان والأردن ومعالجة فجوات الحماية الرئيسية بين الالتز امات القانونية القائمة الدولية و الإقليمية و الوطنية و التنفيذ على أرض الواقع. والهدف الثاني يتلخص بالحديث عن الواجبات ومسؤوليات الدول الاخرى والوضع الإنساني للاجئين فيها.

الكلمات المفتاحية: اللاجئون، الأسر النازحة.

1

^{*}Corresponding author

Volume: 10 Number:01 Year 2021 P 01 -31

ISSN: 2335-1039

1. **Introduction**

The refugee crisis has brought tremendous challenges to the region¹; this paper attempted to map out one aspect of the crisis that has received very little attention: that is, the policies which affect the rights and status of the refugees² and the displaced families³

Our aim with the study was to first map the interplay of policies at the domestic and regional level affecting the refugees in Palestine and some main host countries such as Turkey, Lebanon, and Jordan and to address the key protection gaps between existing legal obligations and implementation on the ground.

Our second and key aim is to speak about the duties and responsibilities that require third states outside the region to offer refugee and humanitarian status to the refugees in their territories

2. Overview

The circumstances in which refugees leave their country of origin, frequently, involve the separation of families. Such separation invariably leads to hardship and sometimes to tragic consequences⁴.

The family⁵ ,al well known "is the natural and fundamental group unit of society and is entitled to protection by society and the State".⁶

Family, indeed, represents the earliest social formation where participants achieve their personality as human beings⁷.

The Family has a universal character. There is no society, no legal system, no historical period in which family is missing.

In other words, from the most remote times to present, the family is the most common form of social organization. All legal system generally recognizes the role of the family as primary institution⁸.

.3Definition

Methodological reason requires us, first of all, to find a common definition of refugees.

Generally, we can say that a Refugee is a person who flees to a foreign country or power to escape persecution ⁹ or danger (such

c Studies ISSN: 2335-1039 P 01 -31

as violence, danger, occupation, etc.) that undermine their rights (first of all right to live and right to health) and freedom (expression, religion and so on).

Let's try to trace a legal definition of refugees¹⁰.

As well known, as above mentioned under footnote nr. 2, the Geneva Convention¹¹ defined the Refugee status linking it with the persecution of a social group forced to find protection in a foregnier country

The OAU Convention¹² implements Geneva definition of refugee and recognizes refugee status to every person who "owing to external aggression, occupation, foreign domination or events seriously disturbing public order in either part or the whole of his country of origin or nationality, is compelled to leave his place of habitual residence in order to seek refuge in another place outside his country of origin or nationality"

.4Refugees and Migrants

There is not a common legal definition of "migrant" or "immigrant",' but analysing Geneva Convention and OAU Convention are clear that the *discrimen* between refugees and migrant is the reason why people leave one's country.

It is not only a terminological matter, but the use of the different name of "migrant" or "refugee" also involves a significant difference regarding rights, protection, support, inclusion activities and so on. Differences that imply important consequences in terms of policies that States are called to adopt¹³.

At the same time, as regards State policies for migrants and refugees, is time and is really very important, to examine the adaptation to democracy among immigrants who leave authoritarian regimes to settle in other countries.

States choices must be addressed, for the success of migration and refugees policies, to realize -fulfilled basic needs- also needs that are linked with the so called human rights of the third generation ¹⁴, as called ¹⁵ by Vašák at the inaugural lecture at the International Institute of Human Rights in 1979.

As is well known, the third generation of human rights are addressed to the redistribution of resources and power in the

ISSN: **2**335-1039

P 01 -31

international global system. That is the reason why the third generation rights consist of rights directed to reach the autonomy of people in need as for the right to political, economic, and cultural self-determination right to economic and social development right to participate to the common heritage of mankind and right to humanitarian relief.

All these rights are characterized by the recognition that human beings embodies value, that they are not individual rights, but collective rights, that they require a participate cooperation of all States in order to realize their achievement, this means they are considered Solidarity rights¹⁹.

Can we consider an expression of a human right of third generation the right to democracy? Can we consider the access to this right as a right to receive education to democracy?

In this perspective, two questions are addressed.

First, do immigrants from authoritarian regimes successfully adapt to democracy, in terms of both supporting democracy and the welling to participating in the future electoral process?

This question became important because of the discussion between the Syrian about the necessity of the new constitution and the necessity of constitutional guaranties, safeguards, and transitional justice

The second question is: does the pre-migration socialization in authoritarian regimes influence immigrants' democratic transition?

.5Immigrant rights of family unity and Family reunification
The unity of the family - a natural society that realizes a structuring effect for the development of the personality of ist members, and at the same time their economic and social resource is an essential right²⁰ of the refugee.

Unity of family, indeed, is fundamental to face up trauma linked with migration²¹.

"A right to family unity is inherent in the universal recognition of the family as the fundamental group unit of society, which is entitled to protection and assistance. This right is entrenched in universal and regional human rights instruments and

ISSN: **2**335-1039

P 01 -31

international humanitarian law, and it applies to all human beings, regardless of their status. It therefore also applies in the refugee context. A small minority of participants, while recognizing the importance of the family, did not refer to family unity as a right but as a principle²²"

Restoring the family unity is a fundamental action in the bringing back process to normality the lives of refugees and migrants²³.

The right to the family union is distinguished from the right to reunification. This last one is addressed to protect more specifically family that are already separated with the purpose is to reunite them. The right represents, therefore, a remedy of Human right violation; instead, we can consider the right to family as a prevention measure of migratory flow, by which, hosting countries has the duty to not separate migrants of the same family at their arrival²⁴.

Realize the unity of family and family reunification, therefore, is a duty of all the host States All the international conventions, indeed, protect the family unification and urge all the states to protect the rights of the refugees.

In the Practice and the reality there is no application of the theory, for example, many immigrant families separated by Trump and his administration according to the zero tolerance Policy.

Nearly 2,000 immigrant children were separated from parents during six weeks in April and May, according to the Department of Homeland Security²⁵.

.6The refugees in Palestine

"Palestine refugees²⁶ are defined as "persons whose normal place of residence was Palestine during the period before 15 May 1948, and who lost both home and means" ²⁷ of livelihood as a result of the 1948 war, "the Nakba²⁸".

UNRWA²⁹ (acronym of United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East), the first international organization that operates in this territories supporting refugees needs (education, health-care, emergency

and other services), is established³⁰ to pursue emergency relief and to implement public works programmes for the economic reintegration of Palestine refugees. UNRWA began operations in 1950

UNRWA was founded by the UN to provide services and to help and relief the Palestinian refugees forced to leave their country by the Israelis forces, and the Israelis terrorist groups. The agency, until now, supports registered migrants. Are eligible for registration refugees that live in the territory, above indicated, and their descendants and all those need assistance.

Registered Palestinian refugees fled or expelled in 1948 are settled in 62 camps³¹ in Gaza, West Bank, Syria, Lebanon, Jordan. In camps, UNRWA provides services to refugees, but has no power to administer camps or act with police functions, or as authority. The land of where these camps are established is a public land or, generally, a waqf, it means that refugees are entitled only to use the land for a residence. There is no need to underline how the Socioeconomic conditions are really bad. Refugees live in poverty, cramped, without infrastructure.

Other Palestinians live as Palestinian Internally Displaced Persons in Israel since 1948 or as Palestinian Internally Displaced Persons in the Palestinian territory occupied since 1967. And Others in Europe or other Arabic Countries such as Libya, Kuwait, Egypt, Tunisia, Saudi Arabia, Qatar, but also in the no-man's land as happen at al-Tanf refugee camp in a piece of land between Iraq and Syria³².

Also if the action of UNRWA is limited into recognized camps, UN provide health and school services in other areas, not recognized, where has been detected a huge number of Palestinian refugees³³.

In this difficult situation, Israel takes actions against the UNRWA in Jerusalem and prevent it from giving more services to the Palestinians, especially the education and healthcare.

Israel's Mayor of Jerusalem Nir Barkat has threatened to end the work of the UN Refugee Agency for Palestine Refugees (UNRWA) in the holy city, as indicated by an Israeli

Volume: 10 Number:01 Year 2021 P 01 -31

ISSN: 2335-1039

newspaper³⁴

He said that "UNRWA is a foreign and unnecessary organization that has failed miserably. I intend to expel it from Jerusalem".

Days after Mayor of the Israeli Municipality of Jerusalem, Nir Barkat, raided the Palestinian refugee camp of Shuafat, located in the occupied holy city Jerusalem in order to end the UNRWA,s presence in the occupied city, including the closure of UN-run schools, healthcare centers, water, and other waste departments³⁵.

The Trump administration has cut all funding to the United Nations Relief and Works Agency (UNRWA), questioning the organization's "fundamental business model" of servicing an "endlessly and exponentially expanding community" of declared Palestinian refugees.

The US President Donald Trump administration cut all funding to UNRWA and ordered that 25 million earmarked for the care of Palestinians in East Jerusalem hospitals be stopped³⁶.

By cutting aid, the U.S. is violating international law and the UN resolutions.

UNRWA is not a Palestinian agency but organization established by the United Nations, "and there is an international obligation to assist and support it until all the problems of the Palestinian refugees are solved.

The potential end of UNRWA, if other funding is not forthcoming, would spell disaster for places where large numbers of Palestinian refugees reside, leaving them at risk for recruitment by extremist groups³⁷.

In the aftermath of the war of June 1967 and the Israeli occupation³⁸ of the West Bank and Gaza, ten camps were established to accommodate a new wave of displaced persons, both refugees and non-refugees, thousands of Palestinians found refuge in Jordan³⁹ most of them from the West Bank and East Jerusalem, still until now and don't have the possibility to return to their homeland.

Some of the Palestinians return to the West Bank and Gaza after Oslo agreement between Israel and the P.L.O. but millions still

ISSN: 2335-1039 Volume: 10 Number: 01 Year 2021 P 01 -31

out of their country and waiting for the day to return after 70 years⁴⁰.

.7Refugees towards Europe:

The UNHCR states that -only by the end of 2016-65.6 million people were forced to leave their homes due to conflict and persecution, violence, or human rights violations⁴¹.

Most of the refugee requested applications were lodged by unaccompanied or women and children⁴² .It is evident that women and children live, like all refugees and displaced person, dramatic experience linked with war, poverty end dangerous travel, violence, and other traumatic events, but for children and woman the impact of migration could be more traumatic because they are exposed to acts of extreme violence, rape and sexual abuse⁴³

UNHCR suggest a common approach involving both sides of the Mediterranean, EU Member States, and North African countries, in order to address the SAR challenges more effectively. The chain of refusals to allow NGO ships to dock by the Member States, as well as the criminal charges pressed against those NGOs on the basis of unsubstantiated accusations of collusion with smugglers, has created not only a toxic political environment but also put the lives of hundreds of people rescued at risk⁴⁴.

Recently, the Italian Interior Minister took it one step further and threatened to also close Italian ports to ships taking part in international sea operations⁴⁵ ,such as Frontex-led Operation Themis and the EUNAVFOR Med operation Sophia⁴⁶.

If we want to find a solution, we have to face and work not only to the current challenges but, rather, we have to analyze and find a solution through a general framework covering all steps in the process from disembarkation to the return of those without legitimate claim to reside in the territory of the host State.

Babar Baloch, the UNHCR spokesman, underlined that "It's not about the number, it's about the people ..., noting that the conflict has now lasted longer than World War II. We're trying to look for understanding, solidarity, and humanity. Turkey continues to host the highest number of displaced Syrians, at

ISSN: 2335-1039 Volume: 10 Number: 01 Year 2021 P 01 -31

nearly three million, with an increase of 47,000 since February, Baloch said",47

.8The Syrian crisis

The UN estimates that approximately of the refugee population who forced to escape from the war in Syria, in the region lives in refugee camps in the host countries, most of them in many camps in Turkey (63.9%)⁴⁸, hundreds of thousands in Jordan (11.9%), hundreds of thousands in Lebanon. ⁴⁹(%16.8)

The Arab Spring in Tunisia, Egypt and other Arab countries inspired protests in Syria⁵⁰ ,prompting a crackdown by the Svrian armv.

Syrian people divided into a complex battle and civil war⁵¹ between the government, rebel groups, and regional and international forces; Syria actually is the land of intelligence services from all over the world.

Most of the states don't care about the Syrian people, and the hundreds of thousands of victims killed in Syria⁵², and by the name of fighting the terrorism, they justified their presence there.

"Washington's intention to use ... terrorist group (outlawed in Russia) for the fight against Bashar Assad's government, Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov told reporters ... Moscow is concerned over differences in understanding the need to unite those who indeed fight on the ground and in the air against terrorists⁵³ "

At the same time, we have to consider that "The Chinese government decided to send its troops in Syria to fight along with Al-Assad's forces. The move comes as China becomes more concerned about the presence of Islamic militants in the East Turkestan region ... The move has been seen by some analysts as part of an agenda to increase China's authority on the international scene⁵⁴".

The Syrian government, as well known, justified the attack against its own people by fighting the terrorism and extremist groups. "The armed conflict in Syria has been marked by war crimes, crimes against humanity, widespread human rights abuses and shocking disregard for the lives of civilians⁵⁵".

This situation forced millions of Syrian to leave their country and to find refuge in other countries, and according to Amnesty International ⁵⁶, Syrian refugees, as we saw, have sought shelter in five countries throughout the Middle East, including Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan.

ISSN: 2335-1039

P 01 -31

In some Syrian refugees camps, as Rukban camp ⁵⁷, a camp located in southern Syria on the border with Jordan where 50.000 displaced people live, one of the most problems for refugees is to find clean water, food and medicines.

"The weather is only one of many concerns for the increasingly desperate families in Rukban camp. The United Nations warned that humanitarian conditions have reached a critical level and aid groups are scrambling to reach the area ...The camp sprang up in a demilitarized zone between the two countries as tens of thousands of people fled the devastation of war in Syria — many from areas where Russian- and American-backed forces were fighting the Islamic State. They found themselves blocked from entering Jordan.⁵⁸"

Turkey experienced a rush of refugees from Syria; more than 90% of its registered refugees are in fact Syrian, with more than three million⁵⁹.

8.1Turkey and the Syrian refugee:

Under the 1994 Regulation, non-Europeans could obtain temporary asylum in Turkey through a two-track refugee status determination procedure, the so called parallel track or dual asylum system⁶⁰. The applicant registered with local police required within ten days of arrival. Once registered, the applicant would register at a local UNHCR office⁶¹.

Turkey put a human policy to deal with the Syrian refugees, these policies give the Syrian people temporary protection status and give them the possibility to work and accept the Syrian students in the governmental schools, and they spent Billions of dollars to rescue the Syrian in Turkey⁶².

In the contest of the EU plan for an economic redistribution of refugees in the asylum zone, some founds entered in the EU budget for States that that would have housed Refugees. The EU agreed⁶³ to give turkey Billions to help turkey to host millions

of Syrian refugees in Turkey and to prevent them from traveling to Europe, but they afford turkey with around 3 Billion Euros only⁶⁴.

On November 29, 2015, at the EU - Turkey summit- the European Union and Turkey signed the Joint Action Plan (JAP) that had been agreed ad referenda on 15 October 2015, agreement under which the EU will give Turkey €3 billion (about US\$3.25 billion) to manage the refugee crisis in the country and to prevent their reaching EU countries. Under the agreemen, "Turkey will be in charge of sea patrols and enforce border restrictions to manage the flow of refugees to Europe combat human trafficking and passport forgeries, and return refugees to their countries of origin if they do not meet refugee requirements" thereby becoming a wall of defense' against the flood of refugees. 65 The JAP aims to develop cooperation between the EU and Turkey in order to support Syrian refugees under temporary protection and, at the same time, to support the Turkish communities that host refugees. The plan intents on the other hand, and with the above mentioned misure of supporting refugees, prevent irregular migration flows to the EU⁶⁶.

The deal, backed by the British government, including a promise that Turkey would get billions in aid in exchange for stopping the flow of migrants and to allow Turkish citizens to start visiting EU member states without visa restrictions⁶⁷. Turkey has already been struggling to cope with more than 3 million refugees on its soil, spending more than 10 billion Euros on hosting them since the Syrian civil war erupted in 2011⁶⁸.

At march 2016 Brussels noted that Turkey was hosting 2 928 975 refugees from Syria (let us just think that there were 77 059 new registrations between 1 February and 2 March) to whom where granted temporary protection status. With status, refugees received shelter and access to public services, food, education, and health care.

The Turkish government implementing policies and strategies related to refugees⁶⁹ and coordinating work between related agencies and organizations and carry out the tasks and procedures related to Syrians entry into, stay in, exit and

deportation from Turkey, international protection, temporary protection and protection of victims of human trafficking. At the same time, registration of protection seekers will continue to be carried out locally by the governorates.

The Joint Action Plan and Turkey's policy imposes Turkey to face also with other practical matters with juridical and administrative upside: registration of asylum seekers. Registration requirements do fast and easy with Minimal requirements.

UNHCR has launched a Refugees Status Determination that realizes the core of UNHCR protection function.

RSD determine whether asylum seekers "fall with the criteria for international refugees protection". There is no doubt that in this case coexisting on one hand security reasons, on the other hand, the determination of refugee status has profound implications for the life of asylum seekers.

According to Procedural standards for refugee status determination, ⁷⁰ UNHCR established a mobile registration unit to facilitate RSD 2. Camp and non-camp refugees

- a) Camp refugees receive shelter, food, clothing, and healthcare
- b) Non-camp refugees are legally present but do not receive government services

8.20ther refugees

Refugees present within the country before the start of crisis generally subject to Turkey's delineated refugee policies Secondary movers from Iran, Afghanistan, and Palestine ex-Syria receive the same treatment as Syrians⁷¹.

The LFIP⁷² -accepted by the Turkish parliament on 2013- was basically drafted in accordance with EU migration and asylum law, but take into account the experiences of various countries and best practices- contains a provision which states, in line with Art. 1D of CSR51 that while persons receiving protection or assistance from an organ or agency of the UN other than UNHCR are excluded from international protection as a general matter, they may avail themselves of such protection in Turkey provided that the protection has ceased for any reason without the position of such persons being definitively settled in

accordance with the relevant resolutions⁷³. Under LFIP are provided three types of international protection "Refugees status," "Conditional Refugees status" and "Secondary protection status" another type of protection was added "temporary protection."

The jurisprudence of the ECJ in its recent decision in El Karem, El Kott and Others⁷⁴, and extend international protection to Palestinians for whom UNRWA protection has ceased for reasons beyond their control.

8.3Turkey and EU

This leads directly to the relationship between policies in the region and policies in other regions of the world that affect the Syrian refugees. You will notice in reading the Agency and Regional Response Plans, including the recent Regional Response plan from the EU Commission⁷⁵ that they focus on money.

Billions of dollars have been spent already on the crisis—Turkey alone has spent more than \$10 billion of its own money, exceeding the entire donation of the EU so far to the crisis. But these plans all work on a paradigm of containment of the refugee crisis to the region. Our goal is to push back against that paradigm and refocus a refugee advocacy dialogue on a shared protection program that identifies status mechanisms to allow refugees to move out of the region and lift the crisis from the Middle East to become a shared responsibility towards refugees themselves.

Thus, the primary recommendation in our report is for a Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA) for the Syrian refugee crisis⁷⁶.

Our focus has been to identify legal obligations in the European and American regions, and in key third states to grant refugees and other displaced a combination of short and long term status through immigration, humanitarian, temporary protection, subsidiary protection, and family reunification mechanisms.

The Turkish government was upset about the West that only accepting educated people, professionals, and the elite of Syrians and other nationalities while poor, starving Muslim

peasants were left behind.

In her speech in saint Joseph University in Beirut, Professor Suzan Akram mentioned that most of the NGO's across the region had expressed concern about the huge backlog of refugee applications from all the other pre-existing populations⁷⁷.

One of the problems linked with migration which States are facing now is the detention of asylum seekers⁷⁸, especially minors asylum seekers⁷⁹.

The recasted text of Reception Conditions Directive⁸⁰ amends Article 11 with respect to the detention of children that are applicants for international protection.

One of the key constitutional objectives of the European Union since the entry into force of the Amsterdam Treaty immigration and asylum law⁸¹

A Detention asylum-seekers or refugees based on the mere reason of having entered or stayed illegally in a State is illegal, in the Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, there are some specific safeguards against arbitrary detention⁸² or other restrictions on movement relevant to refugees and asylumseeker⁸³ .Article 31⁸⁴ of the convention states "The Contracting States shall not impose penalties, on account of their illegal entry or presence, on refugees who, coming directly from a territory where their life or freedom was threatened in the sense of Article 1, enter or are present in their territory without authorization, provided they present themselves without delay to the authorities and show good cause for their illegal entry or presence. The Contracting States shall not apply to the movements of such refugees restrictions other than those which are necessary and such restrictions shall only be applied until their status in the country is regularized or they obtain admission into another country. The Contracting States shall allow such refugees a reasonable period and all the necessary facilities to obtain admission into another country.

Detention of asylum seeking children⁸⁵ has become a matter of policy rather than a measure of last resort, with children not seen first as children, but as detainable foreign subjects. Unfortunately putting children in detention has become a

routine, a crime against children for response to the irregular entry or stay of asylum-seekers and migrants. Hence, this analysis questions the logic behind the capacity of states to detain children due to their migration status and identifies relevant protection gaps within EU spheres.

The presumption against the detention of minors – as well noted by European Council on refugees and Exiles (ECRE)⁸⁶ -is more firmly enshrined in the Directive by stating that "minors shall, as a rule, not be detained" as opposed to the current formulation according to which "minors shall be detained only as a measure of last resort". As a consequence, placement of children in suitable reception facilities adapted to their needs is imposed on States as the norm...However, whereas the EP's position was to ban the detention of children as a matter of EU law, the provisional compromise still allows for such detention in exceptional circumstances and as a measure of last resort. On the one hand, the wording is better as this is only possible after it has been established that other less coercive alternative measures cannot be applied effectively and after detention is assessed to be in their best interest. The latter requirement does not claim that detention for immigration purposes is in the best interests of the child⁸⁷ ".Governments should stop placing children and families in immigration detention; however, there is never a justification for such detention. 88,7

To the contrary, it presents an important guarantee to reduce child detention further as it is virtually impossible to conceive of a situation in which the detention of children, even when detained with adult family members, would be in their best interest. In fact, recently, UN Treaty bodies UNCRC and UNCRW have taken the position that "children should never be detained for reasons related to their parents' migration status" and that "any kind of child immigration detention should be forbidden by law and such prohibition should be fully implemented in practice.⁸⁹"

Children immigration detention appears not only incompatible with the above mentioned best interest of the child, but at the same time appear not to comply with the *ratio legis* of other

parties of the New York Convention.

There is no doubt, for example, that the *ratio legis* of provisions of article 22 that impose to the States Parties to take measures to ensure that a refugee child receives appropriate protection and humanitarian assistance. The Convention, indeed at article 9 statues that "States Parties shall ensure that a child shall not be separated from his or her parents against their will, except ... such separation is necessary for the best interests of the child". There is no doubt that for no one child, that already is traumatized by a migration the best interest is to be separated from his parent and prevent him the right to his family.

On the same intent appear the European Court of Human Rights statues that detention of an accompanied refugees children is against the law, especially against article 3 e 5 CEDU. "In cases concerning the placement of accompanied foreign minors, it has found a violation of Article 3 in particular on account of a combination of three factors: the child's young age, the length of the detention and unsuitability of the premises for the accommodation of children."

Besides, the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe (resolution 2010), underlined how the immigration detention of children is a growing phenomenon, and that they are prisoners because of a lack of right immigration documents, without having committed any crime. Called on States to acknowledge that it is never in the best interests of a child to be detained on the base of their or their parents' immigration status⁹¹;

.9Conclusion

The world's system for protecting refugees is broken, we don't need to build more walls, we need to stop wars and to end conflicts, worldwide, and more than 21 million have been forced to leave their countries and to look for new and better opportunities abroad.

Governments have a duty to help them. But most rich countries are still treating refugees as somebody else's problem; meanwhile, the rich countries are the cause of most of the conflicts, wars all over the world!!

Hiding behind closed borders and fears of being "flooded," they have conveniently allowed poorer, mainly Middle Eastern, African and South Asian countries, to host an incredible 86% of all refugees in the world⁹².

And by ignoring most appeals for humanitarian aid, they have left UN agencies so broke they can't even feed many refugees properly anymore, the big and last example come from the Trump administration when they stop all help and fund to UNRWA and to cut all fund to Palestinian hospitals including the UNRWA hospital and clinics in Jerusalem.

Israel has consistently denied the Palestinian right of return.

The world fails completely to solve the refugee problem they are not able to provide a realistic and durable solution to the conflict. The frustration of Palestinians' aspirations for a "just" solution — according to their understanding of the term would incite and inflame the Arab agenda in general and particularly the Palestinian agenda. Were Israel to leave this problem unresolved, it would encourage the Palestinians to continue to nurture their political goal of liberating Palestine and establish democratic state a Instead of giving the issue a high priority at the multilateral talks, Israel has seemed unconcerned. Instead of being the interested party urging pursuit of a solution instead of raising it at the Oslo and Cairo negotiations, Israel has done its best to avoid a discussion⁹³.

To solve the Palestinian problem, we need first of all end the occupation.

.10Recommendation and Solutions

We need to take action now and make change immediately, by creating solutions to this massive humanitarian crisis by:

Opening up safe ways for refugees and allowing families to reunite with their relatives⁹⁴, and giving refugees visas and more axes so they don't have to spend their life looking safe places and countries. It also means resettling all refugees who need it especially people with serious medical problems.

World leaders also need to put saving lives first. No one should have to die crossing a border, thousands of people fleeing

persecution in Syria Iraq Afghanistan and in Myanmar fleeing persecution suffered for weeks on board boats; States can stop this by investing in search and rescue operations immediately helping refugees⁹⁵

P 01 -31

All countries should investigate and prosecute trafficking gangs who exploit refugees and migrants and put people's safety above all else. Traffickers killed people on board boats when their families couldn't pay; others were thrown overboard and left to drown or die from because there was no food and water⁹⁶.

Governments also need to stop blaming refugees and migrants for economic and social problems, and instead must fight racial discrimination.

Meanwhile, we need radical solutions, visionary leadership and global co-operation on setting up strong refugee systems: allowing people to apply for asylum, treating their refugee claims fairly, resettling the most vulnerable of all, and providing basics like education and healthcare — comprehensive Plan of Action focusing, first, on a temporary protection plan in the region, modeled on Turkey's TP program, which is working incredibly well. We need to apply this plan for Lebanon, Jordan, and Egypt, grounded in the Casablanca Protocol and the Arab Charter

The TP plan allows for basic rights to be afforded uniformly in each of the host states, with the assistance of the aid funding flowing into the region to make these feasible.

Second, a European Regional Protection plan, much like the one after the Balkan crisis, that puts in place a TP program that would allow Syrians to enter on 2-year status, hosted by refugee agencies and Arab communities in each state to guarantee shortterm integration while the crisis plays itself out⁹⁸.

Finally a separate temporary protection plan for the Palestinians The UNRWA estimates that there are currently 65.6 million forcibly displaced people worldwide. But those people are more than just a number. Every one of those individuals is someone's mother, father, son or daughter. And each of them deserves to know where their family is 99.

Meetings and conferences play a crucial role in the protection of

they can bring together governments, refugees. Often. representatives of international organizations, NGOs and UN agencies, academics, the media, child protection experts, refugees and voung people from over all the world. strengthening existing partnerships and developing ones.We can share good practices; lessons learned, new solutions and innovative approaches which aim to address the dynamics and challenges of forced displacement. Together, we can help to shape the future of millions, and together we can make a difference and bring hope to refugees today everywhere

_

1Amplius A. İçduygu, Syrian Refugees in Turkey: The Long Road Ahead, Washington, DC: Migration Policy Institute. 2015; C. Lorraine, D. Kate, Syrian and Palestinian Syrian Refugees in Lebanon: the Plight of Women and Children, Journal of International Women's Studies, 2013, 14(5), 96-111; T. Semih, The Economic Impact of Syrian Refugees on Host Countries: Quasi-experimental Evidence from Turkey, American Economic Review, 2016, 106 (5): 456-60; L. Achilli, Syrian refugees in Jordan: a reality check, Migration Policy Centre; Policy Briefs; 2015/02; M. Gibney, Global Refugee Crisis: A Reference Handbook, ABC-CLIO, 2010.

2According to Article 1a of the Geneva Convention, a Refugee is defined as a person "owing to well founded fear of being persecuted for reasons of race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion, is outside the country of his nationality and is unable or, owing to such fear, is unwilling to avail himself of the protection of that country; or who, not having a nationality and being outside the country of his former habitual residence as a result of such events, is unable or, owing to such fear, is unwilling to return to it. In the case of a person who has more than one nationality, the term "the country of his nationality" shall mean each of the countries of which he is a national, and a person shall not be deemed to be lacking the protection of the country of his nationality if, without any valid reason based on well-founded

fear, he has not availed himself of the protection of one of the countries of which he is a national."

3In regard to the role played by the Family, The General Assembly of the United Nations, by Resolution 429 (V) of 14 December 1950 recognized "...that the unity of the family... is an essential right of the refugee" and that "the rights granted to a refugee are extended to members of his family."

4http://www.unhcr.org/3bd0378f4.pdf UN document.

5For an extensive sociological and economic analysis of the role played by family *Amplius* cf. Vv. Aa., *The Family in the New Millennium: The place of family in human society*, Greenwood Publishing Group, 2007

6Article 16, paragraph 3 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (December 10, 1948 - General Assembly of the United Nations). On the role of family in the Universal declaration of Human Rights *Amplius* cf. D. Browning, *The meaning of family in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights*, in Vv. Aa., The Family in the New Millennium cit, pag. 38 et seq.

7For a psychoanalytic perspective on the role played by the family in the development of the individuals see D. Meltzer, M. Harris, *The Educational Role of the Family: A Psychoanalytical Model*, Karnac Books, 2013.

8Drake University. Constitutional Law Resource Center. Symposium, Changing perspectives of the family: proceedings of the fifth annual Symposium of the Constitutional Law Resource Center, Drake University Law School, 1994; H. Th. J. F. van Maarseveen, Ger F. M. van der Tang, Written Constitutions: A Computerized Comparative Study, BRILL, 1978, page 284.

9https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/refugee

10For a complete analysis of legal instruments on which is secured refugees' international protection see Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, *Refugee Protection in International Law: UNHCR's Global Consultations on International Protection*, Cambridge University Press, 2003; E.

- ISSN: 2335-1039 P 01 -31
- Haddad, *The Refugee in International Society: Between Sovereigns*, Cambridge University Press, 2008.
- 11The Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees was adopted the 28th July 1951 by the United Nation and entered into force the 22th April 1954. For an overview of the Convention cf. http://www.unhcr.org/1951-refugee-convention.html
- 12Convention Governing the Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa, 10 September 1969, entry into force the 20th June 1974. For an overview of the Convention cf. https://www.unhcr.org/about-us/background/45dc1a682/oau-convention-governing-specific-aspects-refugee-problems-africa-adopted.html
- 13For a comprehensive, although dated, exam of both migrants and refugees in the human rights context and international standards Goodwin-Gill, G. S.. *International Law and Human Rights: Trends concerning International Migrants and Refugees.* International Migration Review, 1989, 23(3), 526–546
- 14For a phylogeny and hominization of human rights and their development in "soft law" acts *Amplius* see the very interesting and accurate work of P. De Stefani, *Diritti umani di terza generazione* in Aggiornamenti sociali review, January, 2009. For a genesis and evolution of human rights, see *Amplius* A. V. Cornescu, *The generations of human's rights*, Dny práva 2009 Days of Law: the Conference Proceedings, 1. edition. Brno: Masaryk University, 2009.
- 15Swinarski C. (ed.), Studies and Essays on International Humanitarian Law and Red Cross Principles in Honour of Jean Pictet, Martinus Nijhoff, L'Aia, 1984.
- 16A. Cassese, Self-Determination of Peoples: A Legal Reappraisal, Cambridge University Press, 1995 Pag. 52; N. Ghanea-Hercock, A. Xanthaki, P.Thornberry, *Minorities, Peoples And Self-determination: Essays In Honour Of Patrick Thornberry*, Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2005, Pag. 27.
- 17Amplius B. A. Andreassen, S. P. Marks, Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political, and Economic Dimensions,

Intersentia, 2010; I. Di Bunn, The Right to Development and International Economic Law: Legal and Moral Dimensions, Bloomsbury Publishing, 2012.

ISSN: 2335-1039

P 01 -31

- 18 K. Baslar, The Concept of the Common Heritage of Mankind in International Law, Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 1998 Pag. 277; S. R. Chowdhury, E. M. G. Denters, P. J. I. M. de Waart, *The Right to Development in International Law*, Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 1992.
- 19Amplius see R. P. Claude, B. H. Weston, *Human Rights in the World Community: Issues and Action*, University of Pennsylvania Press, 2006, Page 279.
- 20The right to the unit of the family is derived from, inter alia, by Article 16 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights 1948; Council of Europe in the Convention for the Protection of Human rights and Fundamental Freedoms of 1950, that dedicated to the right to the unit of the family articles 8. Article 16 of the European Social Charter 1961, by the United Nations in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights in 1966 referred to this right on articles 17 and 23. Article 74 of Additional Protocol 1 of 1977 to the Fourth Geneva Convention Relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Times of War 1949; The more relevant recognition of autonomous children rights let the United nation provides this right on article Articles 9, 10, and 22 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child 1989; Again, in 1990, the International Convention on the protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of their Families recognize it on articles 4, 14, 17. Again the European Convention for the *Protection of Human Rights* Fundamental Freedoms on article 8 recognizes this right.
- 21A very interesting work on the analysis of traumas linked with migration is the one realized on Sudanese refugees Amplius R. Schweitzer, F. Melville, Z. Steel, P. Lacherez, *Trauma, post-migration living difficulties, and social support as predictors of psychological adjustment in resettled Sudanese refugees*, Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry, 40:2, 179-187, 2007.

- 22UNHCR, Summary Conclusions: Family Unity, in Refugee Protection in International Law: UNHCR's Global Consultations on International Protection, Cambridge University Press, 2003, pp. 604-608.
- 23Amplius F. Nicholson, The "Essential Right to Family Unity of Refugees and Others in Need of International Protection in the Context of Family Reunification, Legal And Protection Policy Research Series, United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees 2018.
- 24J. C. Hathaway, *The Rights of Refugees under International Law*, Cambridge University Press, 2005, Pag. 546.
- 25https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/fact-checker/wp/2018/06/19/the-facts-about-trumps-policy-of-separating-families-at-the-border/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.568637fa9ed6
- 26S. M. Akram, Palestinian Refugees and Their Legal Status: Rights, Politics, and Implications for a Just Solution, Journal of Palestine Studies, Vol. 31 No. 3, Spring 2002; pp. 36-51.
- 27https://www.unrwa.org/palestine-refugees
- 28On the definition of Palestinian migrants, refugees, territories and for a specific historical reconstruction of the events that shattered Palestinian territories see A. Khalil, *Refugees, Migrants and Law in Palestine*, Migration and Refugee Movements in the Middle East and Nort hAfricaThe Forced Migration & Refugee Studies ProgramThe American University in Cairo, Egypt, October 23-25, 2007; L. Banko, *Refugees, displaced migrants, and territorialization in interwar Palestine*, Mashriq and Mahjar 5 no. 2.(2018)
- 29On UNRWA see M. Viorst, Reaching for the Olive Branch: UNRWA and Peace in the Middle East, Bloomington, Indiana University Press, 1989; B. N. Schiff, Refugees into the Third Generation. UN Aid to the Palestinians, Syracuse University Press, 1995, R. Bowker, Palestinian Refugees. Mythology, Identity and the Search for Peace, Boulder, Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2003.
- 30 by UNGA Resolution 302(IV) of 8 December 1949.

- 31UNRWA defines a Palestine refugee camp as "a plot of land placed at the disposal of UNRWA by the host government to accommodate Palestine refugees and set up facilities to cater to their needs. Areas not designated as such and are not recognized as camps."
- 32For a well detailed data collection and for more information about the Palestinian migrant crysis see Survey of Palestinian Refugees and Internally Displaced Persons, Vol VIII 2013-2015, Badil resorurce center
- 33This was, for instance, the Yarmouk camp near Damascus, now completely destroyed by the confrontation between ISIS and the Syrian Army.
- 34https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20180904-mayor-of-jerusalem-to-stop-unrwas-operations/
- 35https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20181024-jerusalems-mayor-raids-shuafat-refugee-camp/
- 36https://www.jpost.com/Arab-Israeli-Conflict/US-announces-immediate-end-to-UNRWA-funding-566245
- 37https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/us-aid-cuts-wont-end-the-right-of-return-palestinians-say/2018/08/31/. Saeb Erekat, secretary general of the Palestine Liberation Organization
- 38Amplius, W. R. Louis, Avi Shlaim, *The 1967 Arab-Israeli War: Origins and Consequences*, Cambridge University Press, 2012; Eugene L. Rogan, Avi Shlaim, *The War for Palestine: Rewriting the History of 1948*, Cambridge University Press, 2007; Naseer Hasan Aruri ,*Occupation, Israel over Palestine*, Association of Arab-American University Graduates, 1983, University of Michigan; Ilan Pappe, *The Ethnic Cleansing of Palestine*, Oneworld Publications, 2007.
- 39 J. Al Husseini, R. Bocco, the status of the palestinian refugees in thenear east: the right of return and UNRWA in perspective, n: Refugee Survey Quarterly (Oxford), vol. 28, n°2-3, 2009, pp. 260-285;
- 40For an antropological perspective on the return back home of Palestinian refugees see Nina Gren, Imagined Return: The

- Making of Home, Place and Belonging Among Palestinian Camp Refugees on the West Bank, Department of Social Anthropology Göteborg University May 2002.
- 41for a more detailed report on forced displacement of refugees see UNHCR, Global Trends, forced displacement, Report 2016.
- 42L. Clark Callister, Refugee Women and Children, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Incorporated, 2016; Susan Forbes Martin, Refugee Women, Program in Migration and Refugee Studies, Lexington Books, 2004; United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. Library, *Refugee Women: Special Issue*, Oxford University Press, 2002; B. E. Carlson, J. Cacciatore, B. Klimek, *A Risk and Resilience Perspective on Unaccompanied Refugee Minors*, Social Work Advance Access published August 30, 2012
- 43P. Hedges, Rape and Murder among Refugees: A Crisis Point forEurope's Immigration Policy, RSIS Commentary, RSIS Commentary, 35 15 february 2016; I. Keygnaert N. Vettenburg, M. Temmerman, Hidden violence is silent rape: sexual and gender-based violence in refugees, asylum seekers and undocumented migrants in Belgium and
- The Netherlands, International Centre for Reproductive Health Faculty of Medicine & Health Sciences, Ghent
- University, Ghent, Belgium; Department of Social Welfare Studies, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium Culture, Health & Sexuality, Vol. 14, No. 5, May 2012, 505–520;
- 44Asylum at the european council 2018: outsourcing or reform? august 2018 ecre's analysis of the proposals launched at the june 2018 european council and its updated assessment the ceas legislative reforms, with recommendations on the compromise texts
- 45Even though the demarche was quickly denounced by Italy's Foreign Minister, who reaffirmed Italy's commitment to compliance with European law but also referred to the imminent revision of the strategic mandate of EUNAVFOR Med. See

- ISSN: 2335-1039 P 01 -31
- Ansa, Italy won't duck int'nal commitments FM, Ansa General News, 9 July 2018. 21
- 46E. Carli, Operation eunavfor med Sophia in the framework of theeuropean agenda on migration:practical aspects and questions of international law, Freedom, Security & Justice: European Legal Studies, 2018, n. 2.
- 47https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/interactive/2015/07/syria-refugee-crisis-150709120935092.html
- 48For a complete and constantly updated data overview on Syrian refugees see https://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/syria
- 49For a complete overview on law, policies and protection of Syrian refugees see-the one you refers is a part of a speech in mostly part identical of the original that I think we have to make the refers) Vv.Aa., Protecting Syrian Refugees: Laws, Policies, and Global Responsibility Sharing, Boston University 2015.
- 50i. A. Kargin, the unending arab spring in syria: the primary dynamics of the syrian civil war as experienced by syrian refugees, turkish studies, v. 13/3, winter 2018, p. 27-48
- 51David S. Sorenson, Syria in Ruins: The Dynamics of the Syrian Civil War: The Dynamics of the Syrian Civil War, ABC-CLIO, 2016; C. Martin, The War in Syria, Raintree, 2018.
- 52N. Canefe, Death of refugee: The silence of numbers, in Vv. Aa., Migration, Refugees, and Human security in Mediterranean and MENA, Springer, 2018, pag. 21.
- 53https://www.almasdarnews.com/article/us-using-terrorists-fight-syrian-government-layrov/
- 54https://www.tbglobalist.com/2017/11/30/syria-china-troops-assad/
- 55Amplius Amnesty International, Report: left out in the cold: syrian refugees abandoned by the international community, dec 2014 pag. 4.
- 56See More detailed tables of hosting countries at Amnesty International, Report: left out in the cold cit, pag.11.
- 57S. Pasha, *Violence*, *insecurity and the (un)making of Rubkan Camp*, speech at the Responses to Displacement in The Middle East, 30 November 2017,

- ISSN: 2335-1039 P 01 -31
- http://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2018/02/19/violence-insecurity-and-the-unmaking-of-rukban-camp/
- 58Misery every day, every Hour in Syrian Camp. And now, it's Grown Critical. New York times, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/20/world/middleeast/syria-displaced-camp-rukban.html
- 59https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/countries-hosting-the-largest-number-of-refugees-in-the-world.html
- 60Ampius E. Sari, C. D. İnçer, Toward a new Asylum Regime in Turkey?, Movements-Journal, Vol3, Issue 2/2017.
- 61http://www.sciencespo.usj.edu.lb/pdf/Talk%20of%20Suzan%20Akram2.pdf
- 62I. Sirkeci, B. Pusch, *Turkish Migration Policy*, Lulu.com, 2016; C. Kızıl, *Turkey's Policy on Employment of Syrian Refugees and its Impact on the Turkish Labour Market*, in Vv.Aa., Turkish migration 2016, selected papers, Transnational Press, London, 2016, pag. 164; S. Hoffmann, S. Samuk, *Turkish Immigration Politics and the Syrian Refugee Crisis*, Working Paper Research Division Global Issues, 2016/No. 01, March 2016 SWP Berlin
- 63A. Bakardjieva Engelbrekt,, A. Michalski, N. Nilsson, L. Oxelheim, *The European Union: Facing the Challenge of Multiple Security* Threats, Edward Elgar Publishing, 2018, pag. 200.
- 64K. Rygiel, F. Baban, S. Ilcan, *The Syrian refugee crisis: The EU-Turkey 'deal' and temporary protection*, Global Social Policy 2016, Vol. 16(3), pagg 315–320.
- 65https://www.loc.gov/law/help/refugee-law/turkey.php#_ftn7
- 66Report from the Commission to the european Parliament and the council EU-Turkey Joint Action Plan Third implementation report, Brussels, 4.3.2016 COM(2016) 144 final.
- 67L. DUDDEN, K. USTUN, Turkey refugee agreement: too big to fail, Analysis, May 2017, n. 34.
- 68https://www.express.co.uk/news/world/643390/Turkey-EU-more-cash-unleash-millions-migrants-Europe

- 69For a completed and interesting overview on Turkish Foreign policy Crises see F. Aksu, H. Sari Ertem, *Analyzing foreign Policy crises in Turkey: Conceptual, Theoretical and Practical Discussions*, Cambridge Scholar Publishing, 2017, Pag. 175
- 70A procedural guidelines for every stage of the process of the mandate RDS, from the reception of asylum seekers by UNHCR through to the final determination claim see https://www.unhcr.org/publications/legal/4316f0c02/procedural-standards-refugee-status-determination-under-unhcrs-mandate.html; A. Ahmed, *Status determination of refugees*, Home Law Our Rights, June 21, 2016.
- 71Amplius F. Sönmezoğlu, Migration, Asylum, and Refugees in Turkey: studies in the control of Population at the Southeastern Borders of the EU.
- 72Law no. 6458 on Foreigners and International Protection, in Official Gazette, 2013. The law regarding the administrative structure and the appointment of personnel came into force on the date of publication of the law.
- 73I. Zeynep, T. Ipek, G Bayindir, *International migration and challenges in the beginning of the Twenty- first century*, Lexington Books, 2018, pag. 81.
- 74 CJEU C- 364/11 Mostafa Abed El Karem El Kott, Chadi amin A Radi, Hazem Kamel Ismail v. Bevandorlasi es Allampolgarsagi Hivatal (BAH)
- 75Communication from the Commission to the european Parliament and the council Second Annual Report on the Facility for Refugees in Turkey, Brussels, 14.3.2018 COM(2018) 91 final
- 76A very interesting model could be, for example, the UNHCR Comprehensive Plans of Action: Insights from CIREFCA and the Indochinese CPA.
- 77Suzan Akram, speech in saint Joseph University Lebanon 2015 available at http://www.sciences-po.usj.edu.lb/pdf/Talk%20of%20Suzan%20Akram.pdf
- 78The topic is very actually, more than one State use detention against refugees. The debate, as known is between States, from

one hand, that are, at the international level, considered to have not an obligation to grant asylum and, on the other hand, international Conventions that recognize a right to seek asylum and is based on the principle that The right to liberty and security of person is a fundamental human right. Is a duty to underline, indeed, that article 22 of the American Convention on Human right provides that "Every person has the right to seek and be granted asylum in a foreign country", with the same intent article 13 of EU Qualification directive "Members States shall grant refugee status to a third country national or a stateless person", the same in article 31 of the Convention of 1951.

ISSN: 2335-1039

P 01 -31

- 79Amplius see UNHRC, Beyond Detention A Global Strategy to support governments to end the detention of asylum-seekers and refugees, 2014.
- 80Directive 2013/33/Eu of the european Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 laying down standards for the reception of applicants for international protection. Concerning minimum standards of migrants is to mention also The previous Directive of the Council of European Union (27 January 2003), nr. 2003/9/EC, laying down Minimum Standards for the Reception of Asylum Seekers in Member States, available at: http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2003:031:0 018:0025:EN:PDF. On the directive UNHCR see Comments on the European Commission's amended recast proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and the Council laying down standards for the reception of asylum-seekers (COM (2011) 320 final, 1 June 2011)
- 81Koenraad Lenaerts, Piet Van Nuffel, Constitutional law of the European Union, Sweet & Maxwell, Limited, 1999, pag. 81.
- 82M. Walter-Franke, Asylum Detention In Europe: State Of Play And Ways Forward, policy paper 195 18 may 2017.
- 83Amplius A. Edwards, Back to Basics: The Right to Liberty and Security of Person and "Alternatives to Detention" of Refugees, Asylum-Seekers, Stateless Personsand Other Migrants, legal and protection policy research series, DIVISION OF

INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION PPLA/2011/01.Rev.1April 2011 UNHCR

- 84Amplius on article 31 see Guy S. Goodwin-Gill, Article 31 of the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees: Non-penalization, Detention and Protection, Department of International Protection for the UNHCR Global Consultations October 2001.
- 85S. Mossou, *Child Immigration Detention in Europe*, Human right programme report, 2017.
- 86Asylum at the european council 2018: outsourcing or reform? ecre's analysis of the proposals launched at the june 2018 european council and its updated assessment the ceas legislative reforms, with recommendations on the compromise texts. august 2018, pag. 17
- 87The best interest of the child, as known, is a standard used in family and minors law based on article 3 of the Convention on the Rights of the child. The principle of the best interest of the child statutes that "In all actions concerning children, whether undertaken by public or private social welfare institutions, courts of law, administrative authorities or legislative bodies, the best interests of the child shall be a primary consideration", On the best interest of child see M. Freeman, Article 3: The Best Interests of the Child, Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2007; J. Goldstein, A. Freund, A. J. Solnit, Beyond the best interest of the child, Simon and Schuster, 1984.
- 88Nordic Journal of Human Rights Volume 36, 2018 <u>Issue 1</u>
- 89G. Vermeulen, E. Desmet, Essential Text on European and International Asylum and Migration Law and Policy, Maklu, 2017. Pag. 222
- 90European Court of Human right CASE OF A.B. AND OTHERS v. FRANCE (12/11593)
- 91http://assembly.coe.int/nw/xml/XRef/Xref-XML2HTML-en.asp?fileid=21295&lang=en
- 92https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/campaigns/2015/10/eight-solutions-world-refugee-crisis/
- 93http://www.pij.org/details.php?id=600

- 94Report How reuniting families can provide solutions to the refugee crisis, Red Cross
- 95https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/campaigns/2015/10/eight-solutions-world-refugee-crisis/
- 96https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jan/29/people-traffickers-fire-at-refugees-forcing-them-into-sea-off-yemen-coast
- 97https://www.academia.edu/22610774/The_Securitization_of_Ref ugees_and_Asylum_Seekers_The_Case_of_Egypt_and_Lebano n
- 98S. Akram, Protecting Syrian Refugees cit.
- 99https://borgenproject.org/reuniting-displaced-refugees/